
Division I open forum scheduled
An open forum to discuss NDSU’s
potential reclassification to NCAA
Division I with athletic directors Gene
Taylor and Lynn Dorn is scheduled for
3:30 p.m. Wednesday, April 24, in the
Memorial Union Century Theater. All
faculty and staff are invited.

Women student leaders 
applications sought
Applications are being accepted until
5 p.m. Wednesday, May 1, from NDSU
women students who are in a leadership
role or have leadership aspirations to
attend the National Conference for
College Women Student Leaders
scheduled for June 5-9 at American
University, Washington, D.C. Applications
are available in the Student Activities
Office, and conference information is
found online at www.aauw.org/9000/
nccwsl. For more information, contact
Janine Thull, associate director of the
Memorial Union, at Janine.Thull@
ndsu.nodak.edu  or 1-7799.

Varsity Mart sidewalk sale set
The Varsity Mart has scheduled a
sidewalk sale for 9 a.m.-4 p.m.
Monday, April 29, and Tuesday, April 30.
Selected items from all departments
will be on sale.
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Residence hall groundbreaking set
Groundbreaking ceremonies for NDSU’s new $8 million residence hall have been
scheduled for 10 a.m. Thursday, May 2. The “Living/Learning Center” will be
located north of the Wellness Center along 18th Street North.

The program will feature comments by President Joseph A. Chapman; George
Wallman, vice president for student affairs; Prakash Mathew, dean of student life;
and Jonas Peterson, student body president. Michael Harwood, director of residence
life, will serve as the master of ceremonies.

In the event of inclement weather, ceremonies will be held at the NDSU Alumni Center.

The Living/Learning Center is the first new residence hall built at the university since
the completion of Pavek Hall in 1987. The center will have four floors, a pitched roof
and encompass 68,000 square feet. It will have a capacity of 168 beds in 70 studio
apartments and 24 four-bedroom apartments. The studio apartments will have a
kitchenette, closet and bathroom, and be equipped with data ports for Internet access,
cable television and air conditioning. The building also will include two classrooms.

The center is anticipated to be completed in June 2003, and ready for use for the
2003 fall semester.

“The new building will meet critical shortage and long-term needs,” said Harwood.
“Accordingly, the building committee and architect consulted closely with a broad
range of students and NDSU personnel.”

Harwood said the building will be the home of upper class students and graduate
students. “We talked with focus groups and found that privacy is an important issue
with these students. Upper class students want to come home from their classes and
have all the amenities right there in their rooms,” he said, noting that the structure
is intended to be a contemporary, residential design.

The center’s building committee includes Mathew; Harwood; Peterson; Dynelle Volesky,
architecture student; Bruce Frantz, Physical Plant director; Laura Oster-Aaland,
director of Orientation and Student Success; Dick Drinka, coordinator of facilities,
maintenance and projects; Susan Ray-Degges, associate professor of apparel, textiles
and interior design; and architect Richard Moorhead. 

The project’s architects are the Image Group Inc. The general contractor is T.F. Powers
Construction Co., Bergstrom Electric Inc. is the electrical contractor and Manning
Mechanical Inc. is the mechanical contractor.

Library return reminder
NDSU Libraries reminds faculty, staff and students to return library materials
before leaving for the summer.

Users may obtain a summary listing of library materials checked out, overdue
items, holds, status of ILL material and fines by using the online catalog command.
In WebPALS, select the Library catalog and click on “Patron Info Page.” When
prompted, provide the barcode and password (last name).

For more information call the Circulation Desk at 1-8888.

Next Issue
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NDSU Research Foundation
to commercialize new soybean variety
The NDSU Research Foundation has announced a license
agreement with Monsanto to commercialize NDSU’s first
soybean variety with the Roundup Ready trait. The “RG200RR”
variety, recently announced by the North Dakota Agricultural 
Experiment Station, was developed through the work of
NDSU soybean breeder Ted Helms under research agreements
with Monsanto.

The commercialization of the variety is part of a new program
called “Roughrider Genetics,” a trademarked brand name
established for the marketing of licensed or proprietary varieties
owned and managed by the NDSU Research Foundation.

“This is another way that NDSU is providing varieties in a
manner that many of our constituents want,” said Dale Zetocha,
NDSU Research Foundation executive director, noting more
than 2 million acres of soybeans were planted in North Dakota
during 2001. “Roundup Ready soybeans have become more
popular in the United States, as well as North Dakota. Well
over half of the soybean acreage in North Dakota is planted
with Roundup Ready seed, primarily privately developed
varieties up to this point.”

The Roundup Ready gene and trait are owned by Monsanto,
while the new soybean variety is owned by the NDSU
Research Foundation.

“We feel that because of the uniqueness of the varieties from
NDSU, with much of the focus on early maturing, that these
varieties will fit well into the marketplace,” Zetocha said. 

Zetocha said there will be a structured, controlled licensing
program for the RG200RR variety. He said the NDSU Research
Foundation has 23 licensed growers in North Dakota and
Minnesota who are eligible to receive foundation seed this
spring. With the release of the variety, it is anticipated that
certified seed may be available to North Dakota and Minnesota
farmers for the 2003 growing season.

Zetocha said this may be the first of several Roundup Ready
soybean varieties that will be commercialized under the
Roughrider Genetics program. “It is a licensing program that
is intended to meet the seed needs of licensed growers, NDSU
and Monsanto, which owns the proprietary Roundup Ready
gene,” he said, noting that he anticipates future Roughrider
Genetics releases may include other varieties containing 
proprietary technology.

“We anticipate an additional variety next year and one or two
the following year,” Zetocha said. “We look for continued
release of varieties with Roundup Ready traits beyond that.”

Health insurance guidelines 
for faculty and staff explained
Departments are asked to use the following guidelines
regarding health insurance for faculty and staff members who
are either separating from or starting work at the university at
the end of the school year. Separations include resignations,
retirements and non-renewals.

Normal separations: NDSU-paid coverage extends one full
month after the month of the employee’s last day of work or
end of agreement. For example, an employee with an 
August 16-May 15 schedule would have coverage through
June 30. This includes employees who give notice later in the
summer that they will not be returning. In those cases, Blue
Cross Blue Shield will refuse any claims incurred after June 30.
If claims have been covered prior to the notice of separation,
Blue Cross Blue Shield will contact the employee for their
new health insurance company information or for direct reim-
bursement if no new coverage exists.

Summer School: Faculty members whose regular employment
terminates May 15, but teach summer school, have insurance
coverage one full month following the month in which summer
session ends. For example, someone teaching first session
only would have coverage through July 31. Someone teaching
second session would have coverage through Aug. 31.

Late non-renewals: Occasionally, NDSU does not know until
late in the summer that it will not be able to renew an agreement
with an employee. In those rare cases, the affected employee
remains covered under the plan until the end of the month in
which the decision to non-renew is made.

New Hires: The insurance always begins on the first day of
the month following the date of employment. For example, if
an employee begins employment Aug. 15, insurance coverage
starts Sept. 1. If employment begins July 1, insurance cover-
age begins Aug. 1. 

NDSU continues to provide insurance over the summer months
for all nine-, 10-and 11-month appointments unless the
employee leaves the university.

After NDSU-paid coverage ends, employees may remain on the
plan for a period of either 18 or 36 months under the federally
mandated Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act
(COBRA) law. Those choosing the COBRAoption must pay
their premiums directly to PERS. Current COBRArates are
$194.13 for single coverage and $479.17. Questions should
be directed to Lyn Pletta at 1-8965 or lyn_pletta@ndsu. nodak.edu.

Safari Tech ‘eBook’ trial available
A trial of the Safari Tech Books Online e-book collection is
available from the NDSU Libraries through May 15.

Safari Tech Books Online offers researchers the opportunity
to read, consult and simultaneously search a collection of more
than 1,500 information technology books. The site offers current
e-books from premier information technology publishers such
as O’Reilly, Pearson Technology Group, Addison-Wesley
Professional, Adobe Press, Cisco Press, New Riders, Peachpit
Press, Prentice Hall PTR, Que and Sams. Topics include technical
books, books on source codes, programming, softwareguides,
web administration, business reference and other information
technology topics.

The collection can be accessed through the “eBooks” link on
the Libraries’Web page at www.lib.ndsu.nodak.edu.
Authentication by IPaddress is required, and includes the
NDSU modem pool.

For more information, call the Reference Desk at 1-8886, or
contact your subject librarian.



It’s Happening, April 24, 2002 page 3

Campus construction, 
steam shutdowns scheduled
An extensive project to replace buried campus steam lines
damaged by the June 2000 flood is planned for this summer. The
project includes the removal of existing steam lines, vaults and
building connections, and installation of new waterproof
vaults and a higher efficiency steam distribution system. The
buildings included in this project are Minard Hall, South
Engineering, Library, Putnam Hall, Burgum Hall, Old Main,
CI Nelson Hall, Ceres Hall, Dinan Hall, Memorial Union,
Shepperd Arena and Wiidakas Lab. The majority of the work
is scheduled to begin after commencement.

Physical Plant personnel will make every effort to schedule the
project to minimize disruption and inconvenience. However,
extended road, sidewalk and entrance shutdownsare expected.

Some of the major areas affected are:
•Administration Avenue and the east sidewalk from
Centennial Boulevard to the south end of the Memorial Union
•West entrance of Memorial Union
•Memorial Union dining center loading dock
•Bolley Drive between Wiidakas Lab and Shepperd Arena
•Southbound Albrecht Boulevard and sidewalk east of  
Shepperd Arena
•Sidewalk between the heating plant and Minard Hall
•Albrecht Boulevard and sidewalks between Minard Hall and
South Engineering
•Sidewalks north of Minard Hall
•Administration Avenue and sidewalks southeast of South
Engineering
•Portions of the main entrance to the Library
•Sidewalks between South Engineering and Old Main
•Sidewalks between Old Main and Putnam Hall
•Sidewalks between Putnam Hall and Burgum Hall
•Administration Avenue and sidewalks northwest of Old Main
•Southeast corner and entrance to the SU parking lot
•South entrance of CI Nelson Hall
•Sidewalks between CI Nelson Hall and Ceres Hall
•Sidewalks between Ceres Hall and Dinan Hall
•East entrance to Dinan Hall

Some steam shutdowns also are planned. A campuswide shut-
down, necessary to tie the new system to the steam plant, is
scheduled to begin May 13 and is expected to last approximately
one week. During that time, other repairs in the steam tunnel
from Centennial Boulevard to 15th Avenue North also will be
completed. Following the campuswide shutdown, a temporary
bypass bringing steam to the southeast section of campus, the
line from Dinan Hall to Churchill Hall, Centennial Boulevard
and the main line between the heating plant and Centennial
Boulevard will be used. The main line between the heating
plant and Centennial Boulevard will remain shut down for
about one week for other repairs. Steam is expected to be
back on throughout the system by May 27. 

Intermittent shutdowns to individual buildings for installation
should be expected. Those affected by shutdowns will be
notified in advance. A comprehensive construction schedule
is currently being developed, and updates on the construction
schedule and road closures will be sent to each department.

For safety reasons, Physical Plant personnel request that people
stay clear of the work zones.

Work is expected to be completed by the start of fall semester.
Any questions should be directed to the Physical Plant at 1-7911.

Guidelines explained for hiring 
underage employees
Departments hiring summer workers under the age of 18
should be aware of employment guidelines set by the Fair
Labor Standards Act, which restricts the type of work that
can be performed by youth ages 14 to 17. 

Workers ages 16 and 17 may work at anytime for an unlimited
amount of hours in positions declared not hazardous. Hazardous
occupations include work that requires the operation of any
motor vehicle, certain types of power-driven machinery or
various power-driven hoisting apparatus. Also included are
jobs working with radioactive or explosive materials.

Workers ages 14 and 15 may work no more than three hours
on school days and eight hours on non-school days. Total
work hours is limited to 18 during school weeks and 40 during
non-school weeks. Work hours must be between 7 a.m. and 7 p.m.
except between June 1 and Labor Day when the evening hour
extends to 9 p.m. A variety of non-hazardous jobs are acceptable
including office, food service, cleanup, and errand and delivery
work by foot, bicycle or public transportation. All hazardous
jobs are prohibited, including work that requires the operation
of power-driven machinery, and work connected with 
warehousing,storage, transportation, communications and
construction. Minors under age 16 also may not work in 
agricultural occupations declared hazardous by the Secretary
of Labor.

Youths under age 14 may not work for NDSU.

Although not required by federal law, work permits must be
obtained for all NDSU employees under age 18 to avoid
unintentional violations of child labor laws.

For more information about child labor regulations or definitions
of hazardous occupations, contact the NDSU Office of
Human Relations at 1-8788.

Health insurance enrollment notice
Employees who did not enroll in the PERS group health plan
during their initial 31-day eligibility period when hired, or did
not enroll within 31 days of a qualifying event, may apply for
coverage during May. Individuals enrolling may be subject to
a 12-month pre-existing condition clause. Coverage becomes
effective July 1.

The required paperwork is available in the Office of Human
Resources, Old Main 205, and must be received in human
resources by the May 31 deadline. 

NDSU employees who are currently enrolled may make
changes in their health insurance providers during the open
enrollment period May 1-June 15. Anyone wishing to switch
from the Preferred Provider Plan to the Exclusive Provider
Plan or vice-versa should complete the required paperwork in
the Office of Human Resources, Old Main.

Questions should be directed to Lyn.Pletta@ndsu.nodak.edu
or 1-8965.
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Public computer cluster software
changes announced
Information Technology Services has announced several software
upgrades for the public computer clusters effective fall semester.

Software application needs for faculty, staff and students are
assessed annually by the University Senate’s Computer
Information Technology Planning and Goals (CITPG) standing
committeeand ITS. This year’s changes include upgrades to
Windows XPand MacOS X operating systems. The new systems
will require users to log in using the same log-in and password
used for NDSU e-mail in order to use a cluster computer.

The entire list of software supported in the public clusters is at
www.ndsu.nodak.edu/its/resources/docs/clusters/software.shtml.

The planned software changes are:

PC
•Windows—Upgrade to Windows XP
•Adobe InDesign—Upgrade to version 2.0
•Adobe Photoshop—Upgrade to version 7.0
•ARC/View—Upgrade to version 8.1
•AutoCad—Upgrade to 2002
•MS Visual Basic—Remain at version 6.0
•MS Office—Upgrade to XP
•OmniPage—Upgrade to version 11
•Borland C++ Builder—Upgrade to version 6
•SPSS—Upgrade to version 11
•Painter—Upgrade to version 7.0
•MiniTab—Version 13 added to PC platform (Replacement
for the Mac version which will not run under Mac OS X)

Macintosh
•MacOS—Upgrade to Mac OS X
•Adobe InDesign—Upgrade to version 2.0
•Adobe Photoshop—Upgrade to version 7.0
•MS Office—Upgrade to X
•OmniPage—Upgrade to X
•MiniTab—Switched to PC platform
•Dreamweaver 4.0—Will be removed fall semester due to
incompatibilities with MacOS X
•Painter—Upgrade to version 7.0
•Netscape—Will be removed from clusters as Netscape 4.0.8
is not supported under MacOS X and Netscape 6.1 is not stable
•MiniCad 7—Will be removed fall semester due to low usage
and incompatibilities with MacOS X
•ClarisDraw—Will be removed fall semester due to low
usage and incompatibilities with MacOS X
•Adobe Premiere—Upgrade to new version is planned if
released before July 1. Not provided for Windows machines.

Requests for software installation of software can be made
online at www.ndsu.nodak.edu/its/depts/clusters/software_
installation_ request.shtml.

Faculty who have software installed on the PC clusters must
make sure that their software will run under the new Windows
XP or MacOS X platforms. ITS will only support MacOS X in
“normal” mode, and will not support “classic” mode. Programs
requiring classic mode will not be installed. Facultywho have
software installed on the Macintosh clusters must make sure their
software will run under MacOS X without requiring classic mode.

Any faculty and students having difficulty testing software
installations should contact Jim Ross, data processing admin-
istrator in ITS, at 1-9722 or james.ross@ndsu.nodak.edu.

Faculty, staff assistance program available
The Village Family Service Center provides services for faculty
and staff through the NDSU assistance program. The program
provides problem assessment, short-term counseling and referral
to community resources for NDSU employees at 15 offices in
North Dakota and Minnesota. Service also is available nationwide.

Benefited faculty and staff and their immediate family members
are eligible to receive services. Assistance is available for
marital and parenting concerns, emotional crises, financial
and legal difficulties, substance abuse evaluations and work-
related problems.

Employees may arrange appointments with a counselor by
calling The Village at 1-800-677-8220 or locally at 235-6433. 

For more information, contact the Office of Human Resources
or The Village.

Faculty and staff should continue to refer students in need of
services to the Counseling and Disability Services office
located in Ceres Hall. 

Student body president elected
In elections held April 3-4, James Burgum and Aaron
Schwengler were chosen as the next student body president
and vice president. They defeated the slate of Christopher
Haman and Josh Boschee by a vote of 641 to 550.

Burgum is a senior from Casselton, N.D., majoring in business
administration. Schwengler is a junior from Bismarck, N.D.,
majoring in political science. 

The ticket of Brad Thurow and Kendra Faiman received 268
votes, and Ben Lee and Nathan Davis received 135 votes.
Write-in candidate Dan Sattler received eight votes and Tom
Neuharth received one vote.

The election was conducted using both electronic and traditional
paper ballots. A total of 1,659 ballots were cast.

A complete list of election results can be viewed at
www.ndsu.edu/studentgovernment/.

‘Carbon World’ wins professional 
communicators award
“Carbon World,” the annual publication of the NDSU English
Club and the Scholars Program, won the journal category of
the 2002 North Dakota Professional Communicators College
Communications Contest. Awards are set to be presented
May 4 in Jamestown.

“Carbon World” is a collection of poems, essays and short
stories written by NDSU students and faculty. The winning
issue was published last year, and was edited by Conor Shenk,
Tanja Leung, Kendra Faiman, Kaitlin R. Johnson, Amy Watkin,
Jason Lord, Kimberley Sjurseth, Shawn Fisher, Kristi Lang
and Casey J. Murrish. The faculty adviser was Julie Bergman.

A limited number of the issue is still available for sale in the
English department at a cost of $6. This year’s edition will be
available the first week in May.
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NDSU Concert Choir featured 
on F-M Symphony recording
The NDSU Concert Choir is featured on the Fargo-Moorhead
Symphony’s compact disc recording of the September 2001
performance of Brahms’Requiem held at NDSU’s Festival
Concert Hall. 

The recording is dedicated to the people affected by the
events of Sept. 11. 

Also appearing are the F-M Chamber Chorale, and soloists
William Stone and Jane Jennings, who joined the symphony
in performing the Brahms Requiem. 

Other pieces performed and included on the recording are Verdi’s
Overture to La Forza del Destino; Suite from Pelleas et
Melisande; Faure’s Opus 80; and The Pines of Rome, by
Ottorino Respighi. The symphony was conducted by Joel Revzen.

Under the direction of Jo Ann Miller, associate professor of
music, the Concert Choir has performed at state, regional and
national music conventions. They have appeared with various
regional orchestras, and are the featured choir at NDSU’s
Baroque Festival each November. 

The compact discs are $20 each, and are available by calling
the NDSU Division of Fine Arts office at 1-7932 or the F-M
Symphony office at 233-8397.

Walesa calls for ‘globalized’
economic, political system
Nobel Peace Prize winner Lech Walesa says democracy needs
“adjustments” in the 21st century. Walesa, the former president
of Poland, was the featured speaker at the Tri-College Human
Rights Conference, “Human Rights and Democracy,” April 17-18
at NDSU, Concordia College and Minnesota State University
Moorhead.

Speaking through an interpreter at an April 18 news conference
at the NDSU Alumni Center, Walesa said he would like to
witness the creation of new economic and political system for
the globalized world.

“I would like to participate in the remodeling the United Nations
to fulfill the role of a global parliament, the Security Council
into a global government and NATO to be transformed into a
ministry of global defense,” he said. “May we then allow these
institutions to deal with the inconvenience and awkward
problems in the world. That could include such difficult and
challenging issues as the conflict between Israel and
Palestine.”

Walesa first received world attention in 1980 during the Lenin
Shipyard strike in Gdansk, Poland, when workers demanded
the right to organize trade unions. The strike, which became
known as “Solidarity,” spread to factories across Poland. Walesa
was named Man of the Year by such publications as Time
magazine, The Financial Times and the London Observer. He
was honored with the Nobel Peace Prize in 1983.

Former N.D. Gov. George Sinner introduced Walesa at the news
conference. “Today, Poland is light years ahead of the rest of
that part of the world in their progress toward a free society
and open democracy. There is only reason—this man. He is
one of the heroes of our time and certainly one of the heroes
of the freedom of the Eastern Bloc,” Sinner said of Walesa.

Walesa was elected president of Poland in 1990, receiving
more than 74 percent of the votes cast. He now heads the
Lech Walesa Institute, which strives to advance democracy
and free market ideals throughout Eastern Europe and elsewhere.

FIEL fellows honored
Craig Schnell, vice president for academic affairs, acknowledged
42 fellows of the Faculty Institute for Excellence in Learning
(FIEL) during ceremonies held April 23. 

The fellows were selected on the recommendation of the Next
Generation Interactive Classrooms (NGIC) Committee for
their commitment to enhance teaching and learning at NDSU. 

Fellows will receive training in active/cooperative learning (ACL)
in general and problem-based learning (PBL) this summer.
Fellows will receive a stipend for implementing ACL/PBL in
their courses. 

Cheryl Wachenheim, assistant professor of agricultural economics;
Elizabeth Birmingham, assistant professor of English; Wayne
Reitz, assistant professor of mechanical engineering; Marc
Anderson, assistant professor of biological sciences; and
Carolyn Schnell, director of university studies, are set to
develop in-depth PBLmaterials for their classes, and will assist
FIEL director Sudhir Mehta, professor of mechanical engineering,
in leading and administering the institute’s activities.

Other fellows are Luis Del-Rio, Kirk Howatt, Douglas Blanks
Hindman, Steven Venette, Kevin Brooks, Jo Cavins, Bob Hearne,
Judy Gelinske, Louise Hall, Deona McEneryl, Cindy Nichols,
Ineke Justitz, Tom Ambrosio, Rooth Varland, Krishnan Ramaya,
Lowell Disrud, Mohammed Elnahas, Don Faulkner, Carol
Prafcke, Amiy Varma, Hung Nguyen, Joydeep Mitra, Oc-Hyun
Cho, Robert Pieri, Rebecca Amundsen, Linda Manikowske,
Everett Bailey, Candace Philbrick, Lynette Winters,Sherri
Driscoll, Lisa Daniels, DeAnn Miller-Boschert, Kathy Enger,
Char Myhre, Ron Hutchinson, Mary Stewart and Rob Arthur.

This event is sponsored by the Faculty Institute for Excellence
in Learning with a grant from the Bush Foundation to promote
active learning in classrooms. For more details, visit
www.ndsu.nodak.edu/instruct/mehta/bushor contact Mehta 
at 1-7871.

Bromley invited to contribute 
to Temple Beth El auction
Kimble Bromley, associate professor of art, was one of several
regional artists invited to submit works of art for the Temple
Beth El silent auction held April 13. Auction proceeds benefit
the temple.

Bromley has served as a visiting artist throughout the upper
Midwest and in Ecuador and Mexico. He is a member of the
College Art Association of America, Chicago Artists’ Coalition,
Art Advisory Council to the Kentucky Arts Council, Partners
of the Americas, Center for Cuban Studies and Chicago Art
Institute.

People



Mehta named ASEE national fellow
Sudhir Mehta, professor of mechanical 
engineering, has been selected as a Fellow of
the American Society of Engineering Education.
The 2002 Fellows will be recognized at the
organization’s annual award banquet June 19,
which will be held in conjunction with the
society’s annual conference and exposition in
Montreal.

“It is an honor to be named a Fellow,” said Mehta, noting he
has been a society member for 14 years. “Engineering education
is at the heart of many of the things I do, and to get recognition
from the professional organization is wonderful and humbling.”

Mehta said he knows of no other person in North Dakota
who has received the fellowship.

Mehta was notified of the honor in an April 12 letter from
ASEE president Gerald S. Jakubowski. According to
Jakubowski, Mehta’s selection was initiated by a nomination,
and then evaluated by the Fellow Member Committee. The
ASEE Awards Policy Committee confirmed the selection.

Lifton presents at theater conferences
Paul Lifton, associate professor of theater arts, was part of a
panel addressing the topic “Teaching Non-Western Theater”
at the Theater East and West Conference held April 4-6 at
Pomona College, Claremont, Calif.

Lifton also is scheduled to present the paper, “Stirring Up
Shadows: Cross-Cultural Catharsis in a Joint Creative
Venture by American and Balinese Performing Artists,” at the
26th Comparative Drama Conference April 25-27 at Ohio
State University, Columbus.  

Lifton has been at NDSU since 1988. He teaches theater history
and literature, acting, directing and world theater. He also
serves as the associate director for academics in theater arts,
and as stage director for Little Country Theater productions.

Lifton is the author of “Vast Encyclopedia: The Theater of
Thornton Wilder,” and has published various articles and
essays on Wilder.

Johnson speaks at barn 
preservation workshop
Dexter Johnson, professor emeritus of agricultural economics,
was one of the featured speakers at the third annual
Minnesota Barn Preservation Workshop held April 20 at
Farmamerica, Minnesota’s Agricultural Interpretive Center,
near Waseca, Minn.

Johnson provided practical information about adapting old
farm buildings to modern farming practices.

The workshop was intended for barn owners, agricultural
engineers and contractors, historians and preservationists, and
explored ways to solve technical issues encountered during
the rehabilitation of old or historic barns.
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NDSU team places fourth in
Moonbuggy Race
A team of NDSU mechanical engineering students placed
fourth in the ninth annual Great Moonbuggy Race at the U.S.
Space and Rocket Center, Huntsville, Ala., April 12-13. A
total of 23 universities and 27 high schools participated.

The collegiate-level race was won by a team from Cornell
University, Ithaca, N.Y. Another Cornell squad placed second
and a team from the University of New Orleans placed third.

“Considering the number of teams and the quality of drivers and
riders, we did excellently. I am very pleased with the outcome,”
said team adviser Mohammad Mahinfalah, associate professor
of mechanical engineering, noting NDSU finished four seconds
out of third place and 13 seconds behind the second place
finisher. “The students were awesome in their performance,
and they got a lot of nice comments about the design of their
buggy.”

The vehicles were powered by two team members, one male
and one female, and raced over a half-mile obstacle course of
simulated moonscape terrain.

The NDSU team included students Nathan Wourms, Natalie
Halstensgaard, Noel Morsch, Scott Nelson and Benjamin
Richard.

NDSU historians present papers
Claire Strom, assistant professor of history, presented
“Editorials and Explosions: The Role of the ‘Dahlonega
Nugget’s’ Editor in Grassroots Opposition to Tick Eradication
in Georgia, 1915-1920,” at the Organization of American
Historians’meeting April 10-12 in Washington, D.C. 

The paper represents part of a larger work being developed
by Strom that addresses the violent resistance of some farmers
in the American South to the eradication of the cattle tick in
the first half of the 20th century.

Seven students from the NDSU chapter of Phi Alpha Theta, a
national history honors society, presented papers at the regional
Phi Alpha Theta meeting held April 18 in Vermillion, S.D.
Student presenters were Andrea Swenson, “The Russian
Frontier: Father Veniaminov in Alaska, 1824-1834;” John
Ristvedt, “Where have the Anasazi Gone?;” Matthew Larson,
“Reasons for the Failure of Franciscan Missionaries to Convert
the Apache Tribes of New Mexico and Texas in the Eighteenth
Century;” Andrew DeCock, “The Doolittle Raid: Response to
the ‘Day of Infamy;’” Erin Strehlo, “The Changing Role of
the Women’s Christian Temperance Union after Repeal of
National Prohibition;” Kelli Ihry-Hodem, “Recreation in LaMoure
County in the 1940s;” and Mike Rogers, “The Purgeof 1955.”
Graduate student, Matthew Taylor, also participated. Strom
and Tom Isern, professor of history, accompanied the students

Mehta



Gunkelman Award ceremony scheduled
Ceremonies to present the 2001-02 Mary McCannel Gunkelman
Recognition Award are scheduled for 3 p.m. Wednesday, April 24,
at the Alumni Center. A total of 50 people have been nominated
for the honor which recognizes the person who has made the
most significant and unselfish contribution to creating a
happy environment for the enjoyment of NDSU students.

Nominees include Jennifer Aerni, Residence Life; Donna Alby,
mechanical engineering; Tara Anderson, payroll; Mary Artz,
Memorial Union Dining Center; Irene Askelson, Ehly Hall
library; Carol Bessire, ID Card Center; Oscar Blaskowski,
electrical and computer engineering; Gary Clambey, biological
sciences; Joanne Cook, apparel, textiles and interior design;
Peggy Cossette, dean’s office, College of Human Development
and Education; Dorothy Davis, accounting; Tom DeBlauw,
Residence Life; Lynn Ehlen, Varsity Mart; Amy Ellwein, animal
and range sciences; Beth Fiechtner, Counseling and Disability
Services; DeAnn Galde, student; Jean Hagen, aerospace studies;
Anastasia Herkowski, student; Miranda Hvinden, student; Carole
Huber, computer science; Maxine Iwen, Residence Life; Nancy
Kaler, child development and family science; Robyn Kraft,
student; Jennifer Krueger, Residence Life; Megan Murray,
Memorial Union; Prakash Mathew, Student Life; Suresh Mathew,
Varsity Mart; Carol McClaflin, School of Education; Hortense
Momou, student; Carolyn Nelson, Varsity Mart; Judy Normann-
Johnson, statistics; Tara Nygaard, student; Gloria Oswald,
Varsity Mart; Kim Overton, School of Education; Kelly Paynter,
communication; Marcia Pepper, dean’s office, College of
Engineering and Architecture; Robert Pieri, mechanical engin-
eering; Tammie Reger, TRIO Programs; Jamie Rust, student;
John Sandland, Residence Life; Tyler Schmautz, student;
Deanna Sellnow, registration and records; Margaret Skolness,
modern languages; Mary Stoa, mechanical engineering; Mary
Tintes, Division of Fine Arts; Linda Trzpuc, telecommunications;
Amy Vansurksum, international programs; Marliese Wallat,
Residence Dining Center; Dolly Wadholm, Varsity Mart; and
Iveta Ziegelbauer, Residence Life.

The award was established in 1987 with the first award in
1989 in honor of Mary McCannel Gunkelman, who died in
1985. She was a 1942 graduate of the NDSU College of
Home Economics. Funds were provided by the late John
Gunkelman and his family. The endowment now totals more
than $17,000 and is open to additional contributions.

Students to participate 
in vehicle design competitions
The NDSU student chapter of the Society of Automotive
Engineers (SAE), is involved with this year’s Formula SAE 
and Mini-Baja collegiate vehicle design competitions. Both
competitions attract more than 100 teams annually from 
universities throughout the United States and Canada, as well
as teams from Europe, Asia and Central America.

The Formula SAE competition includes conceiving, designing,
fabricating and competing with small formula-style race cars.
The competition, held in the Silverdome, Pontiac, Mich., includes
several judging categories such as engineering design, cost and
performance. The NDSU team plans to compete in the May event.

The group also is in the early stages of construction on a
redesigned vehicle for next year’s Mini-Baja competition.
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Participants must design and build a four-wheel, single-seat,
off-road recreational vehicle prototype, intended for use by
non-professional off-road enthusiasts. Vehicles, which must be
safe, easily transported and maintained and economical to build,
also are judged on engineering design, cost and performance.
The NDSU team last competed in the April 2001 event. 

For more information, contact SAE adviser, Alan
Kallmmeyer, associate professor of mechanical engineering,
at 1-8835 or alan.kallmeyer@ndsu.nodak.edu.

Nelson selected for national committee
State Sen. Carolyn Nelson, senior lecturer of mathematics, has
been named to the Assembly on State Issues (ASI) Criminal
Justice Committee by the National Conference of State
Legislatures (NCSL). 

ASI is comprised of several committees that study specific
policy issues. It serves as a major forum for the exchange of
ideas and information among state legislatures. The committee
will examine such issues as law enforcement, sentencing,
juvenile justice, prisons and jails, probation and parole, crime
victims and the courts.

“These issues are of great interest and concern in North Dakota
and the region,” Nelson said. “I am honored by the confidence
NCSLand the leadership of the North Dakota Legislature has
shown in me in helping to address this important issue.”

NCSLexecutive director William Pound said, “NCSL’s 
committees provide our organization with valuable information
and direction.”

Founded in 1975, NCSLis a bipartisan organization of legislators
and legislative staff in the nation and its territories and 
commonwealths.

Nelson was minority caucus leader during the 2001 session and
has served in the Senate since 1995. She has served on the
Senate Judiciary Committee for the last four sessions. Earlier
this year, she was appointed to the North Dakota Drug and
Alcohol Commission, and was named Legislator of the Year
for 2000 by the State Bar Association.

For more information, contact Nelson at 235-5161 or NCSL
at 303-830-2200, or visit the NCSLWeb site at www.ncsl.org.

Isrow to present ‘Last Lecture’
Denis “Izzy” Isrow, professor of health, nutrition and exercise
sciences, is scheduled to present, “Why Respond to
Emergencies,” at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday, April 24, in the
Bentson Bunker Fieldhouse HPLroom. The presentation marks
the final Last Lecture series event of the 2001-02 academic
year. Isrow is set to retire at the end of the academic year.

The Last Lecture format is designed to provide faculty the
opportunity to make a presentation, on a particular subject of
interest, as if it were the last lecture they would present. The
event is sponsored by the Department of Residence Life.

All students, faculty, and staff are invited to attend this event.
Refreshments will be served. 

Events



‘Hot Zone’ event features 
bioterrorism experts  

Bioterrorism experts Nancy and Gerald
Jaax are the featured “Hot Zone” presenters
scheduled to speak at 11 a.m. Friday,
April 26, in the Memorial Union Century
Theatre. The husband and wife team, who
helped contain the first Ebola virus outbreak
in the United States, will discuss agro-
bioterrorism and emerging zoonitic
infectious diseases. The lecture is free

and open to the public.

Formerly with the U.S. Army Medical Research Institute of
Infectious Diseases, the Jaaxes were key participants in the
Reston Ebola virus outbreak, in Reston, Va., described “The
Hot Zone,” by Richard Preston. They have lectured extensively
on bioterrorism and emerging infectious disease issues and
emergency response.

Jerry Jaax is the associate vice provost for research compliance
and university veterinarian at Kansas State University, Manhattan.
An expert on agroterrorism, he frequently assists with special
projects, especially those associated with homeland security
initiatives. He entered the U.S. Army Veterinary Corps in 1972.
Jaax was named director of the Biological Arms Control
Treaty Office, Ft. Detrick, Md., in 1996, and was responsible
for the Army’s implementation and compliance with all inter-
national biological warfare treaties and agreements. He retired
from the Army in 1998.

Nancy Jaax is interim director of the Food Safety and Security
Institute at Kansas State University. She joined the Army
Veterinary Corps in 1973, spending six years in clinical
assignments in the United States and Germany. She attained
board certification in veterinary pathology in 1983, and
focused her subsequent research efforts on the elucidation of
the pathogenesis of chemical and biological warfare agents,
particularly the Ebola and Marburg viruses. She has been the
consultant to the Army Surgeon General in this area since
1990. She also is retired from the Army.

Frank Battisti to conduct band concert
Frank Battisti, conductor emeritus of the New England
Conservatory Wind Ensemble, will conduct the Gold Star
Concert Band in a concert scheduled for 7:30 p.m. Saturday,
April 27, in Festival Concert Hall.

Prior to his 30-year tenure with the New England ensemble,
Battisti was band director at Ithaca, N.Y., High School for 12
years. During that time, the band became renowned for its
performance quality, and commissioned works from several
well-known composers.

Saturday evening’s performance will include music from the
Ithaca High School commissioning project, including pieces
from Leonard Bernstein, Armand Russell, Vincent Persichetti,
Warren Benson, Richard Wagner and Keith Michael Davis.

A forum with Battisti and all interested band directors and
area students is scheduled for 4:30 p.m. Saturday, April 27.

For more information, contact Warren Olfert at 1-7266 or
warren.olfert@ndsu.nodak.edu.
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National agriculture, transportation
forum to feature Sen. Conrad
U.S. Sen. Kent Conrad is set to present the keynote address,
“Assessing the Importance of Transportation to Major
Industrial Sectors of the U.S. Economy,” at a national forum
on agriculture and transportation scheduled for Friday, May 17,
and Saturday, May 18. The event is hosted by NDSU’s Upper
Great Plains Transportation Institute.

The forum features specialized sessions for transportation
policy makers and specialists in both the public and private
sectors who are involved with the transportation of agricultural
products and the distribution of food. Topics scheduled are
agriculture’s contribution to the U.S. economy and the critical
linkage to transportation, the food distribution system, evaluation
of the transportation network, transportation’s role in competing
in global agricultural markets and trends in ocean freight and
port capacity.

Other presenters include U.S. Rep. James L. Oberstar of
Minnesota and experts from government, universities and
industry. Officials from the state Department of Transportation
and other researchers and specialists also will participate.

UGPTI regularly works with transportation issues across
North Dakota, the United States and internationally.

The event is sponsored by the American Association of State
Highway and Transportation officials, the U.S. Department of
Agriculture and the U.S. Department of Transportation in coop-
eration with the Council of University Transportation Centers.

Registration is limited and available on a first-come, first-served
basis. For additional program and registration information,
contact Kathy McCarthy at UGPTI at 1-7767, kathy.mccarthy@
ndsu.nodak.edu, or fax to 1-1945. Online registration also is
available at www.ugpti.org/forum.pdf.

Spring Cleanup set for April 30
The eighth annual NDSU Spring Cleanup is scheduled for
Tuesday, April 30. Faculty, staff, students and alumni volunteers
may register online at www.ndsualumni.comor by calling
Marilyn at 1-6808.

NDSU faculty and staff who volunteer to help will be dismissed
from 2-5 p.m. the day of the event, but university offices will
remain open during cleanup and classes will remain in session.
Employees participating in cleanup will not need to take 
personal time off and employees not helping must work their
regularly scheduled hours. 

Registration for volunteers will begin at 2 p.m. at the Memorial
Union East Patio. Following the cleanup volunteers are invited
to reconvene at the East Patio beginning at 4 p.m. for a picnic
of hot dogs, chips and soft drinks.

Volunteers are asked to bring cleaning equipment such as square
shovels, brooms, rakes and gloves. Physical Plant will provide
trash bags and some equipment. Volunteers will receivea free
Spring Cleanup T-shirt (while quantities last) for their efforts.

The volunteer project is sponsored by the Alumni
Association, Physical Plant and NDSU Dining Services.

In case of inclement weather, Spring Cleanup will take place
on Thursday, May 2.

Nancy and Gerald Jaax



Safe Zone training scheduled
A Safe Zone ally training session is scheduled for 3-5 p.m.
Thursday, April 25, in the University Chamber. The session is
open to all faculty, staff and students. Reservations are not needed.

The Safe Zone symbol is a message to gay, lesbian, bisexual
and transgender youth and their allies. A person displaying the
symbol will be understanding, supportive and trustworthy if a
gay, lesbian, bisexual or transgender person needs help, advice
or someone with whom they can talk. The person displaying
the symbol also can provide accurate information about sexual
orientation issues.

Those already designated as Safe Zone allies and volunteers
at NDSU are Jennifer Aerni, Ronni Arensberg, Waylon Baker,
Elizabeth Birmingham, Tracy Blaine, Lane Bollom, Ann
Burnett, Nikki Cole, Ross Collins, Tom Colville, Adam Dahl,
Tracy Ekeren, Jeff Endres, Melissa Evensen, Jodie Filpus, Peg
Furshong, Kate Haugen, Wade Hannon, Beth Blanks Hindman,
Doug Blanks Hindman, Sandra Holbrook, Allyn Kostecki,
Jennifer Krueger, H. Elaine Lindgren, Rebecca Mairs, Kellie
Martindale, Megan Murray, Casey J. Murrish, Laura Oster-
Aaland, Nadja Palenzuala, Judy Pearson, Larry Peterson,
Michelle Richter, Jacki Schluchter, Conor Shenk, Kathleen
Slobin, Teresa Sonsthagen, Kara Stack, Kelly Stadick, April
Tepfer, Karla Thoennes, Janine Thull, Jaclynn Wallette and
Nona Wood.

For more information about the Safe Zone program, contact
Kara Stack, assistant director for campus programs, at 1-8566
or Kara.Stack@ndsu.nodak.edu.

PEARS summer printmaking 
workshop announced 
The NDSU Printmaking Education and Research Studio
(PEARS) and the Memorial Union Gallery have scheduled
the third annual Summer Printmaking Workshop for Monday,
June 10-Friday, June 21, on the NDSU campus.

Michael D. Barnes, associate professor of art at Northern
Illinois University, DeKalb, is the featured printmaker.

The workshop will focus on the photolithographic printmaking
process in which participants will prepare digital, photographic
and hand-drawn positives for use in photo lithography. Digital
files, photographs, transparency drawings and scanned material
will be used. Scheduled demonstrations include plate preparation,
making positives, plate exposure, processing and printing.
Participants will print samples of their work and exchange
prints with others in the workshop. Previous computer or
photography experience is not necessary.

The workshop is available for graduate and undergraduate credit,
aswell as continuing education credits for teachers. Workshop
costs are $450 which includes one month studio rental; $450
for graduate credit, which includes 40 hours studio rental; and
$400 for undergraduate credit, which includes 40 hours of studio
rental. All participants also pay a $35 lab fee. Participation on an
observation only basis is available for $125, based on space
availability. Housing also is available. A $200 deposit is due by
June 1, and Mastercard, Visa and Discover cards are accepted.

For more information and a registration form, contact Peg
Furshong, visual arts and gallery coordinator, at 1-8239 or
Peg.Furshong@ndsu.nodak.edu.
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Mortar Board plans ‘College for Kids’
The NDSU chapter of Mortar Board has scheduled its second
annual “College for Kids” for Saturday, May 4.

Area fourth and fifth grade students will have the opportunity
to explore learning in a new way through a series of mini-classes
including animal studies, plant sciences, chemistry, pharmacy,
apparel studies and intercultural awareness activities.

Admission is scheduled for 9-9:45 a.m. in Memorial Union
Ballroom. A short graduation ceremony will be held at 4 p.m.
Relatives and friends are invited to the graduation.

Parents or guardians can register their children by calling
232-8899 or 235-6374. Registration deadline is Friday, April 26.
More details about the day will be provided at the time of
registration. There is no charge for the event.

Mortar Board is a national honor organization for college seniors.
Members are chosen based on their merits in academics,
community service and leadership.

‘Beyond Boundaries’
conference scheduled
The technology and e-learning conference, “Beyond Boundaries:
Integrating Technology into Teaching and Learning,” has been
scheduled for Sept. 19-20, in the Memorial Union of the
University of North Dakota, Grand Forks.

Sessions, workshops and vendor exhibits will focus on three
topics, including “Effective Integration of Technology into
Teaching and Learning,” “Technology: Tool for e-Learning”
and “Student Services and Support for e-Learning.”

The conference is accepting proposals for concurrent sessions,
poster sessions and online or hybrid course showcases. The
deadline for submission is April 30. Information about the
conference topics and proposal requirements is available on
the conference Web site at www.conted.und.edu/elearning. 

For more information, contact, C.K. Braun, chair of the 
conference planning committee, at 1-800-342-8230 or 
(701) 777-6403 or ck_braun@mail.und.nodak.edu.

Union Food Court specials forApril 24-May 1

Soup of the day
Wednesday: turkey rice and baked potato
Thursday: Dakota barley wild rice and tomato 
Friday: chicken dumpling and navy bean
Monday: chili beef and cream of broccoli 
Tuesday: wild rice and minestrone
Wednesday: cheeseburger and vegetarian vegetable 

The Corner Deli
Wednesday: roast beef
Thursday: turkey club
Friday: chicken 
Monday: turkey
Tuesday: beef and cheddar wrap
Wednesday: ham

Shorts and Reminders



A La Carte
Wednesday: pepper steak
Thursday: chicken fried steak
Friday: meaty lasagna
Monday: beef stroganoff
Tuesday: taco salad
Wednesday: chicken parmesan

Pizza Express
Wednesday: meatball 
Thursday: southwestern chicken
Friday: Red River
Monday: creamy garlic chicken
Tuesday: Tuscany
Wednesday: once around the kitchen

Items are subject to change without notice. Call the Dining
Services Lunch Line at 1-9501 to check out all of our daily
specials. Questions or comments may be dropped in the 
suggestion boxes located in each dining center and the Union
Food Court or call Kristina at the Union Buffet at 1-8122.

Positions Available
Positions open and screening dates through the Office of
Human Resources, Room 205, Old Main:

Accounts Payable/#4996
Distance and Continuing Education
$21,500/year
April 26

Equipment Operator-Sanitation Truck/#597
6 a.m.-2:30 p.m.; M-F
Physical Plant
$19,000+/year
May 1

Plumber/#683
M-F; rotating nights/weekend callback
Physical Plant
$30,000+/year
April 26

Research and Communication Specialist/#5015
Quentin Burdick Center for Cooperatives
$24,000+/year
April 24

Forest Health Specialist/#5177
N.D. Forest Service
Commensurate with qualifications and experience
May 20

Process Engineer/#5405/5414
Center for Nanoscale Science and Engineering
Salary commensurate with experience
Open until filled

Rangeland Specialist
Animal and Range Sciences
Commensurate with experience
April 29

Research Specialist/#5111/#5118
Animal and Range Science
$26,000+/year commensurate with education and experience
Open until filled

Position openings also are available through the NDSU Web
site at www.ndsu.edu/jobs.

It’s Happening, April 24, 2002page 10

April
Through April 25 Baccalaureate exhibition—

Christina Johnson, Reineke Visual Arts Gallery.

Through May 1 “Comparisons,” exhibition of prints and 
drawings by Kent Kapplinger, assistant professor of 
art, 8 a.m.-5 p.m., Monday-Friday, President’s Gallery

24 Continuing Education—Secretaries Day luncheon and 
training, 11 a.m.-2 p.m., Memorial Union Ballroom

24 Soil Science—Edward Deibert, professor of soil 
science, “An Initial Look at Fertilizing New Oilseed 
Crops in North Dakota,” 3 p.m., Walster 217

24 Faculty recital—Matthew Patnode, saxophone and 
Lisa Rogers, percussion, 7:30 p.m., Beckwith 
Recital Hall. Free.

25-May 11 Architecture and landscape architecture 
thesis project previews, Memorial Union Gallery 
and Alumni Lounge. Reception 4 p.m., Wednesday, 
April 24.

25 Baseball vs. Valley City State, 3 p.m., Newman 
Outdoor Field

25 Memorial Union—Safe Zone training, 3-5 p.m., 
University Chamber. Open to all faculty, staff and 
students.

25 Student recital—Lindsey Wood, soprano, 7:30 p.m., 
Beckwith Recital Hall. Free.

25 Campus Attractions—Tammy Pescatelli, comedian,
7:30 p.m., Memorial Union Cul De Sac Lounge.
Free.

25-May 11 Architecture and landscape architecture 
thesis finalists, Memorial Union Gallery. Fifth-year
awards ceremony and reception 4-6 p.m. Friday,
May 3.

26 Hot Zone event—retired Col. Gerald Jaax, DVM, 
and retired Col. Nancy Jaax, DVM, 
“Agrobioterrorism and Emerging Zoonotic 
Infectious Diseases,” 11 a.m., Memorial Union 
Century Theater

26 Animal and Range Sciences—Manuel Encinias, 
graduate student, “Implications of Initiating 
Compensatory Growth During Gestation in Beef 
Heifers;” Christine Oliver, graduate student, 
“Nutrition, Nucleotides and Neonatal Calves: What’s
New at NDSU?” 3 p.m., Hultz 104

26 Baseball vs. South Dakota, 3 p.m., Newman 
Outdoor Field

26 Plant Sciences—Michael Christoffers, graduate 
seminar, “Trends in Applied Weed Genetics,” 
3:30 p.m., Loftsgard 114

Calendar



26 Campus Attractions—Spring Blast Band Day 
featuring rock music from Fade 2 Shade and 
Clayton Miller Blues Band, and comedy from 
Mission Improvable Comedy Troupe, 11 a.m.-6 p .m.,
Memorial Union East Patio. Free.

26 Red River International Conference on World 
Literature—Cass Dalglish, “Cuneimatographs: 
Ancient Notions of Writing in Motion,” 1 p.m., 
Ramada Plaza Suites, Fargo. Free.

26 Red River International Conference on World 
Literature—Carolyn Guyer, “MotherMillenia: 
Gathering Narratives,” 8 p.m., Beckwith Recital 
Hall. Free.

27 Red River International Conference on World 
Literature—Geoffrey Sirc, “Box-logic,” 1 p.m., 
Ramada Plaza Suites, Fargo. Free.

27 Baseball vs. Morningside, 1:30 p.m., Newman 
Outdoor Field

27-May 4 Baccalaureate exhibition—Miti Aiello, 
“The Permanence of Yellow Post-Its,” Reineke 
Visual Arts Gallery. Reception 7 p.m. Saturday, 
April 27. 

27 Gold Start Concert Band concert, 7:30 p.m., Festival
Concert Hall. Tickets are $4 for adults and $2 for 
students and seniors.

28 Spring choral pops concert, 2 p.m., Festival Concert 
Hall. Tickets are $4 for adults and $2 for students 
and seniors.

29 Physics—Gerd Kortemeyer, “The LearningOnline 
Network with CAPA: A Cross-Institutional Learning
Content Management and Assessment System,” 
11 a.m., Memorial Union Prairie Rose room

29 Jazz ensembles concert, 7:30 p.m., Festival Concert 
Hall. Tickets are $4 for adults and $2 for students 
and seniors.

29-30 Varsity Mart sidewalk sale, 9 a.m.-4 p.m.

29-30 Men’s and women’s outdoor track—NCC Multi-
Event, Ellig Sports Complex

May
1 Baseball vs. University of Minnesota-Crookston, 

4 p.m., Newman Outdoor Field

3 Last day of classes

3 Visual arts department ceramics sale and PEARS 
print sale, noon-6 p.m., art department

3 Baseball vs. UND, 3 p.m., Newman Outdoor Field

3 Plant Sciences—Lynn Dahleen, graduate seminar, 
“Potential for Genomics for FHB Resistance,” 
3:30 p.m., Loftsgard 114

4 Student recital—Brad Jensen and Chris Hanson, 
trombone, 2 p.m., Beckwith Recital Hall. Free.

4 Student recital—Elizabeth Loegering, soprano, 
7:30 p.m., Beckwith Recital Hall. Free.
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5 Student Recital—Angela Hennagir, soprano, 2 p.m.,
Beckwith Recital Hall. Free.

6-12 Baccalaureate Exhibition—Lester Sjoblom, Reineke 
Visual Arts Gallery. Reception 4 p.m., Friday, May 10.

10 Spring ceramic sale, noon-6 p.m., Art Building.

11 Commencement, 9 a.m., Fargodome

14-June 7 Exhibition—“A Celebration of Stories,”
Reineke Visual Arts Gallery and Memorial Union
Gallery

14-June 7 Janeen Kobrinsky exhibit, 10 a.m.-2 p.m.
Monday-Friday, Memorial Union Gallery. Reception
11 a.m.-1 p.m. Tuesday, May 14.

17 Emily Reynolds Costume Collection—“A
Celebration of Friendship,” luncheon and welcome
home ceremony for Japanese friendship doll, “Miss
Okayama,” noon, Memorial Union Ballroom. 

June
10-21 Printmaking Education and Research Studio

(PEARS) annual summer workshop. Call 1-8239 or
1-7824 for information.

10-July 12 PEARS visiting master printmaker exhibit
10 a.m.-2 p.m. Monday-Friday, Memorial Union
Gallery. Reception 11:30 a.m.-2 p.m. Tuesday, June 12.
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